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under paragraph (g) of this section. If 
timely challenged, the revocation will 
take effect after completion of the 
challenge procedures in paragraph (g) 
of this section unless the challenge is 
successful. 

(f) Action by drawback office control-
ling. Action by the appropriate draw-
back office to approve, deny, stay, or 
revoke waiver of prior notice of intent 
to export, unless reversed by Customs 
Headquarters, will govern the appli-
cant’s eligibility for this procedure in 
all Customs drawback offices. If the ap-
plication for waiver of prior notice of 
intent to export is approved, the claim-
ant shall refer to such approval in the 
first drawback claim filed after such 
approval in the drawback office ap-
proving waiver of prior notice and shall 
submit a copy of the approval letter 
with the first drawback claim filed in 
any drawback office other than the ap-
proving office, when the export upon 
which the claim is based was without 
prior notice, under this section. 

(g) Appeal of denial or challenge to pro-
posed revocation. An appeal of a denial 
of an application under this section, or 
challenge to the proposed revocation of 
an approved application under this sec-
tion, may be made by letter to the 
drawback office issuing the denial or 
proposed revocation and must be filed 
within 30 days of the date of denial or 
proposed revocation. A denial of an ap-
peal or challenge made to the draw-
back office may itself be appealed to 
CBP Headquarters, Office of Inter-
national Trade, Trade Policy and Pro-
grams, and must be filed within 30 days 
of the denial date of the initial appeal 
or challenge. The 30-day period for ap-
peal or challenge to the drawback of-
fice or to CBP Headquarters may be ex-
tended for good cause, upon written re-
quest by the applicant or holder for 
such extension filed with the appro-
priate office within the 30-day period. 

§ 191.92 Accelerated payment. 
(a) General—(1) Scope. Accelerated 

payment of drawback is available 
under this section on drawback claims 
under this part, unless specifically ex-
cepted from such accelerated payment. 
Accelerated payment of drawback con-
sists of the payment of estimated draw-
back before liquidation of the draw-

back entry. Accelerated payment of 
drawback is only available when Cus-
toms review of the request for acceler-
ated payment of drawback does not 
find omissions from, or inconsistencies 
with the requirements of the drawback 
law and part 191 (see, especially, sub-
part E of this part). Accelerated pay-
ment of a drawback claim does not 
constitute liquidation of the drawback 
entry. 

(2) Effective date for claimants with ex-
isting approval. For claimants approved 
for accelerated payment of drawback 
as of April 6, 1998, such approval of ac-
celerated payment shall remain in ef-
fect, under the Customs Regulations in 
effect as of the time of the approval of 
accelerated payment, for a period of 1 
year after April 6, 1998. The previously 
approved accelerated payment of draw-
back shall terminate at the end of such 
1-year period unless the claimant ap-
plies for accelerated payment under 
this section. If a claimant approved for 
accelerated payment of drawback as of 
April 6, 1998 applies for accelerated 
payment under this section within 
such 1-year period, the claimant may 
continue to operate under its existing 
approval of accelerated payment until 
Customs approves or denies the appli-
cation for accelerated payment under 
this section, subject to the provisions 
in this section (see, in particular, para-
graph (f) of this section). 

(3) Limited successorship for approval of 
accelerated payment. When a claimant 
(predecessor) is approved for acceler-
ated payment of drawback under this 
section and all of the rights, privileges, 
immunities, powers, duties and liabil-
ities of the claimant are transferred by 
written agreement, merger, or cor-
porate resolution to a successor, such 
approval of accelerated payment shall 
remain in effect for a period of 1 year 
after such transfer. The approval of ac-
celerated payment of drawback shall 
terminate at the end of such 1-year pe-
riod unless the successor applies for ac-
celerated payment of drawback under 
this section. If such successor applies 
for accelerated payment of drawback 
under this section within such 1-year 
period, the successor may continue to 
operate under the predecessor’s ap-
proval of accelerated payment until 
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Customs approves or denies the succes-
sor’s application for accelerated pay-
ment under this section, subject to the 
provisions in this section (see, in par-
ticular, paragraph (f) of this section). 

(b) Application for approval; contents. 
A person who wishes to apply for accel-
erated payment of drawback must file 
a written application with the draw-
back office where claims will be filed. 

(1) Required information. The applica-
tion must contain: 

(i) Company name and address; 
(ii) Internal Revenue Service (IRS) 

number (with suffix); 
(iii) Identity (by name and title) of 

the person in claimant’s organization 
who will be responsible for the draw-
back program; 

(iv) Description of the bond coverage 
the applicant intends to use to cover 
accelerated payments of drawback (see 
paragraph (d) of this section), includ-
ing: 

(A) Identity of the surety to be used; 
(B) Dollar amount of bond coverage 

for the first year under the accelerated 
payment procedure; and 

(C) Procedures to ensure that bond 
coverage remains adequate (that is, 
procedures to alert the applicant when 
and if its accelerated payment poten-
tial liability exceeds its bond cov-
erage); 

(v) Description of merchandise and/or 
articles covered by the application; 

(vi) Type(s) of drawback covered by 
the application; and 

(vii) Estimated dollar value of poten-
tial drawback during the next 12- 
month period covered by the applica-
tion. 

(2) Previous applications. In the appli-
cation, the applicant must state 
whether or not the applicant has pre-
viously been denied an application for 
accelerated payment of drawback, or 
had an approval of such an application 
revoked by any drawback office. 

(3) Certification of compliance. In or 
with the application, the applicant 
must also submit a certification, 
signed by the applicant, that all appli-
cable statutory and regulatory require-
ments for drawback will be met. 

(4) Description of claimant’s drawback 
program. With the application, the ap-
plicant must submit a description 
(with sample documents) of how the 

applicant will ensure compliance with 
its certification that the statutory and 
regulatory drawback requirements will 
be met. This description may be in the 
form of a booklet. The detail contained 
in this description should vary depend-
ing on the size and complexity of the 
applicant’s accelerated drawback pro-
gram (for example, if the dollar 
amount is great and there are several 
kinds of drawback involved, with dif-
fering inventory, manufacturing, and 
shipping methods, greater detail in the 
description will be required). The de-
scription must include at least: 

(i) The name of the official in the 
claimant’s organization who is respon-
sible for oversight of the claimant’s 
drawback program; 

(ii) The procedures and controls dem-
onstrating compliance with the statu-
tory and regulatory drawback require-
ments; 

(iii) The parameters of claimant’s 
drawback record-keeping program, in-
cluding the retention period and meth-
od (for example, paper, electronic, 
etc.); 

(iv) A list of the records that will be 
maintained, including at least sample 
import documents, sample export docu-
ments, sample inventory and transpor-
tation documents (if applicable), sam-
ple laboratory or other documents es-
tablishing the qualification of mer-
chandise or articles for substitution 
under the drawback law (if applicable), 
and sample manufacturing documents 
(if applicable); 

(v) The procedures that will be used 
to notify Customs of changes to the 
claimant’s drawback program, 
variances from the procedures de-
scribed in this application, and viola-
tions of the statutory and regulatory 
drawback requirements; and 

(vi) The procedures for an annual re-
view by the claimant to ensure that its 
drawback program complies with the 
statutory and regulatory drawback re-
quirements and that Customs is noti-
fied of any modifications from the pro-
cedures described in this application. 

(c) Sample application. The drawback 
office, upon request, shall provide ap-
plicants for accelerated payment with 
a sample letter format to assist them 
in preparing their submissions. 
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(d) Bond required. If approved for ac-
celerated payment, the claimant must 
furnish a properly executed bond in an 
amount sufficient to cover the esti-
mated amount of drawback to be 
claimed during the term of the bond. If 
outstanding accelerated drawback 
claims exceed the amount of the bond, 
the drawback office will require addi-
tional bond coverage as necessary be-
fore additional accelerated payments 
are made. 

(e) Action on application—(1) Customs 
review. The drawback office shall re-
view and verify the information sub-
mitted in and with the application. In 
order for Customs to evaluate the ap-
plication, Customs may request addi-
tional information (including addi-
tional sample documents) and/or expla-
nations of any of the information pro-
vided for in paragraph (b)(4) of this sec-
tion. Based on the information sub-
mitted on and with the application and 
any information so requested, and 
based on the applicant’s record of 
transactions with Customs, the draw-
back office will approve or deny the ap-
plication. The criteria to be considered 
in reviewing the applicant’s record 
with Customs include, but are not lim-
ited to (as applicable): 

(i) The presence or absence of unre-
solved Customs charges (duties, taxes, 
or other debts owed Customs); 

(ii) The accuracy of the claimant’s 
past drawback claims; and 

(iii) Whether accelerated payment of 
drawback or waiver of prior notice of 
intent to export was previously re-
voked or suspended. 

(2) Notification to applicant. Customs 
will notify the applicant in writing 
within 90 days of receipt of the applica-
tion of its decision to approve or deny 
the application, or of Customs inability 
to approve, deny, or act on the applica-
tion and the reason therefor. 

(3) Approval. The approval of an ap-
plication for accelerated payment, 
under this section, shall be effective as 
of the date of Customs written notifi-
cation of approval under paragraph 
(e)(2) of this section. Accelerated pay-
ment of drawback shall be available 
under this section to unliquidated 
drawback claims filed before and after 
such date. For claims filed before such 
date, accelerated payment of drawback 

shall be paid only if the claimant fur-
nishes a properly executed single trans-
action bond covering the claim, in an 
amount sufficient to cover the amount 
of accelerated drawback to be paid on 
the claim. 

(4) Denial. If an application for accel-
erated payment of drawback under this 
section is denied, the applicant shall be 
given written notice, specifying the 
grounds therefor, together with what 
corrective action may be taken, and in-
forming the applicant that the denial 
may be appealed in the manner pre-
scribed in paragraph (i) of this section. 
The applicant may not reapply for ac-
celerated payment of drawback until 
the reason for the denial is resolved. 

(f) Revocation. Customs may propose 
to revoke the approval of an applica-
tion for accelerated payment of draw-
back under this section, for good cause 
(that is, noncompliance with the draw-
back law and/or regulations). In case of 
such proposed revocation, Customs 
shall give written notice, by registered 
or certified mail, of the proposed rev-
ocation of the approval of accelerated 
payment. The notice shall specify the 
reasons for Customs proposed action 
and the procedures for challenging Cus-
toms proposed revocation action as 
prescribed in paragraph (h) of this sec-
tion. The revocation shall take effect 
30 days after the date of the proposed 
revocation if not timely challenged 
under paragraph (h) of this section. If 
timely challenged, the revocation will 
take effect after completion of the 
challenge procedures in paragraph (h) 
of this section unless the challenge is 
successful. 

(g) Action by drawback office control-
ling. Action by the appropriate draw-
back office to approve, deny, or revoke 
accelerated payment of drawback will 
govern the applicant’s eligibility for 
this procedure in all Customs drawback 
offices. If the application for acceler-
ated payment of drawback is approved, 
the claimant shall refer to such ap-
proval in the first drawback claim filed 
after such approval in the drawback of-
fice approving accelerated payment of 
drawback and shall submit a copy of 
the approval letter with the first draw-
back claim filed in a drawback office 
other than the approving office. 
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(h) Appeal of denial or challenge to pro-
posed revocation. An appeal of a denial 
of an application under this section, or 
challenge to the proposed revocation of 
an approved application under this sec-
tion, may be made in writing to the 
drawback office issuing the denial or 
proposed revocation and must be filed 
within 30 days of the date of denial or 
proposed revocation. A denial of an ap-
peal or challenge made to the draw-
back office may itself be appealed to 
CBP Headquarters, Office of Inter-
national Trade, Trade Policy and Pro-
grams, and must be filed within 30 
days. The 30-day period for appeal or 
challenge to the drawback office or to 
CBP Headquarters may be extended for 
good cause, upon written request by 
the applicant or holder for such exten-
sion filed with the appropriate office 
within the 30-day period. 

(i) Payment. The drawback office ap-
proving a drawback claim in which ac-
celerated payment of drawback was re-
quested shall certify the drawback 
claim for payment within 3 weeks after 
filing, if a component for electronic fil-
ing of drawback claims, records, or en-
tries which has been implemented 
under the National Customs Automa-
tion Program (NCAP) (19 U.S.C. 1411– 
1414) is used, and within 3 months after 
filing, if the claim is filed manually. 
After liquidation, the drawback office 
shall certify payment of any amount 
due or demand a refund of any excess 
amount paid. Any excess amount of 
duty the subject of accelerated pay-
ment that is not refunded within 30 
days after the date of liquidation of the 
related drawback entry shall be consid-
ered delinquent (see §§ 24.3a and 
113.65(b) of this chapter.) 

[T.D. 98–16, 63 FR 11006, Mar. 5, 1998; 63 FR 
27489, May 19, 1998] 

§ 191.93 Combined applications. 
An applicant for the procedures pro-

vided for in §§ 191.91 and 191.92 of this 
subpart may apply for only one proce-
dure, both procedures separately, or 
both procedures in one application 
package (see also § 191.195 of this part 
regarding combined applications for 
certification in the drawback compli-
ance program and waiver of prior no-
tice and/or approval of accelerated pay-
ment of drawback). In the latter in-

stance, the intent to apply for both 
procedures must be clearly stated. In 
all instances, all of the requirements 
for the procedure(s) applied for must be 
met (for example, in a combined appli-
cation for both procedures, all of the 
information required for each proce-
dure, all required sample documents 
for each procedure, and all required 
certifications must be included in and 
with the application). 

Subpart J—Internal Revenue Tax 
on Flavoring Extracts and Me-
dicinal or Toilet Preparations 
(Including Perfumery) Manu-
factured From Domestic Tax- 
Paid Alcohol 

§ 191.101 Drawback allowance. 

(a) Drawback. Section 313(d) of the 
Act, as amended (19 U.S.C. 1313(d)), pro-
vides for drawback of internal revenue 
tax upon the exportation of flavoring 
extracts and medicinal or toilet prep-
arations (including perfumery) manu-
factured or produced in the United 
States in part from the domestic tax- 
paid alcohol. 

(b) Shipment to Puerto Rico, the Virgin 
Islands, Guam, and American Samoa. 
Drawback of internal revenue tax on 
articles manufactured or produced 
under this subpart and shipped to Puer-
to Rico, the Virgin Islands, Guam, or 
American Samoa shall be allowed in 
accordance with § 7653(c) of the Internal 
Revenue Code (26 U.S.C. 7653(c)). How-
ever, there is no authority of law for 
the allowance of drawback of internal- 
revenue tax on flavoring extracts or 
medicinal or toilet preparations (in-
cluding perfumery) manufactured or 
produced in the United States and 
shipped to Wake Island, Midway Is-
lands, Kingman Reef, Canton Island, 
Enderbury Island, Johnston Island, or 
Palmyra Island. 

§ 191.102 Procedure. 

(a) General. Other provisions of this 
part relating to direct identification 
drawback (see subpart B of this part) 
shall apply to claims for drawback 
filed under this subpart insofar as ap-
plicable to and not inconsistent with 
the provisions of this subpart. 
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